MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 2011  
MEETING OF THE GRADUATE COUNCIL

The Graduate Council held its regularly scheduled meeting on Wednesday, October 12, 2011 in Plaster Student Union, Room 313.  Chair Eric Nelson called the meeting to order at 3:30.

Members Present:
Drs. Berg, Berquist, Brigden, Calihman, Camp, Carmack, Claborn, Davies (for Little), Franklin, Given (for Finch), Garland, Greene, Haslam, Hickey, Hulgus (for Perryman), Kahol, Keller, Lou (for Pavlowsky), Mitra, Nelson, Quebbeman,  Qiu, Robinson, Scott, Shah, Smith, Sobel, Tomasi, Whisenhunt and Zimmerman;  Ms. Miller and Ms. Riccardi
Members Absent:  Drs. Chuchiak, Cuebas, Leibert, Oatman, Sexton, Slattery and Swearingen; Ms. Flynn 
Guests:  President Clif Smart; Drs. Einhellig, Oladehin and Rozell

Dr. Nelson opened the meeting by asking for a motion to suspend the agenda to allow President Smart and Dr. Einhellig to speak first.  A motion was made by Dr. Scott and seconded by Dr. Camp.  The motion unanimously passed.

Program
President Clif Smart began by stating that he was asked to give some brief comments on his thoughts about graduate education in general and how graduate education fits into the University Plan.  He stated that he is very supportive of graduate education as shown by who he chose as Provost to run the academic programs.  MSU is ahead with online graduate programs and this is where we need to keep going.  Online offerings will help our enrollment increase.  We also need to continue to look at capacity of all of our programs and determine where we can add more students.  In regard to the 5-year Plan, there is no emphasis on undergraduate programs to the exclusion of others.  We need to have solid programs across the board.  Our master’s programs are what distinguish us from other state universities.

Graduate student enrollment was down 151 students from last fall and President Smart stated that we need to do better.  Overall enrollment will continue to be a major factor in the next couple of years as we expect additional cuts in state allocations.  We must continue to strive to get more transfer students and more graduate students as it is very difficult to compete with community colleges for first time freshman - - it is difficult to compete with free (as is the case with the A+ programs at the community college level).  Mr. Smart also feels we must work with OTC and other community colleges to get transfer students rather than try and compete against them.  Meetings are scheduled soon to begin this process.  In regard to graduate enrollment, the administration is currently looking at the STEM programs, the new Doctorate in Nursing Practice and the low completer programs as a place to begin trying to increase enrollment.  In addition, as cost becomes more of an issue for students, accelerated master’s programs need to be advertised and utilized more.  This will encourage even more MSU students to stay here and complete the master’s degree.
President Smart then asked for questions or comments.  The question was once again raised as to the possibility of Ph.D/Ed.D programs at MSU?  Mr. Smart stated that at this point we would have to collaborate with other universities for these programs.  We are currently doing this with the PharmD program with UMKC.   He does not see the Missouri statute changing and he believes that we as a university will gain more from aligning with University of Missouri, Columbia, rather than trying to fight them.  We just need to continue exploring additional collaborative programs.

After some additional discussion, President Smart turned the floor over to Provost Einhellig.  Dr. Einhellig began by stating that we were definitely in difficult financial times but that there would be a mid-year raise for employees.  He hopes that this will benefit everyone and show that MSU does care about the faculty and staff.  He then asked for any questions from the Council.

A statement was made about how MSU has a lot of great things to offer in programs, research and many other areas but we seem to have a really difficult time getting the word out about how great we are.  The question was then asked about how we can better advertise ourselves?  Dr. Einhellig stated that we need to continue doing what we are doing - - - keep having discussions and brain-storming sessions to find new ways to advertise.  This needs to continue happening at the program level, the department level, the college level and the university level.  Each program needs to keep talking about why they are a good program and have evidences of success to back it up.  

An additional question was raised about the current status of the Faculty Research Grant program.  In the spring it was announced that this budget and process would move under the umbrella of Jim Baker’s office.  Dr. Einhellig announced that when he took the Provost position he made the decision to leave the Faculty Research Grants and the Summer Fellowship with the Graduate College office.  
A final question was asked about how many of our graduate students go on for Ph.D. programs?  Dr. Einhellig stated that we do not know this at the university level.  Each program should be working to track students so they have numbers available for this type of data.  In addition, the Career Services Office has a new system with tracks students.  Jack Hunter will come to any department or meeting to talk about the new system.   Dr. Einhellig warned, however, that students will need to be coached so that they will utilize this system to input their information and to keep it updated.  

Dr. Einhellig thanked the Council for inviting him and turned the meeting back over to Dr. Nelson.
Approval of Minutes
A motion was made by Dr. Scott and seconded by Dr. Carmack to approve the minutes from the September, 2011 meeting.  The motion was unanimously approved.

Committee Reports  

Report of the Council Chair -  Eric Nelson
No report.
Report of the Graduate Dean – Pawan Kahol
Dr. Kahol began by giving some statistics about the Fall, 2011 enrollment.  He stated that in the FA11 semester, 13.4% of the student population was degree-seeking graduate students which resulted in 11% of the revenue for the University.  The net revenue for an undergraduate student is $2,250 and the net revenue for graduate students is just slightly behind at $1,900.  In addition, there are 8 graduate programs which are fully online compared to only 2 at the undergraduate level.
A.
Announcements:  For a complete listing of announcement and deadlines, see the “Graduate College Update” at http://graduate.missouristate.edu/council.htm under the Graduate Council section.  
B.
Graduate College Showcase.  This campus-wide recruiting event will feature representatives from all graduate programs.  This year, the event will be Wednesday, November 9th 3:00 – 7:00 (overlaps with a GC meeting, so you can just go down the hall when we finish).  Watch for more information, but start recruiting help to staff your table now.
C.
Program Directors Meeting.  All program directors are invited to attend the Program Directors meeting on October 19 from 3:30 – 5:00 in Karls Hall, room 102.  Important issues such as the new GRE scoring and comprehensive examinations will be discussed.  

D. 
The recruitment position is being re-evaluated and the Graduate College hopes to post this position soon to have a full-time recruitment person back in the Graduate College.

Report of the Graduate Faculty Membership Committee – Sue Robinson
The following faculty are recommended for full graduate faculty status:

Enrico Esquerra
PAS
Clinical


Erik Miller
PAS
Clinical


Eric Shade
CSC
Research


The following faculty were tabled at Membership Committee meeting:

Melissa Hudson
AGR
Research 

Chin-Feng Hwang
AGR
Research

Report of the Graduate Grievance Committee – Bob Quebbeman
Dr. Quebbeman announced that there was no report from the Grievance Committee, however he is also chairing and ad hoc committee to look at the new GRE reporting and make a recommendation.  A report will come from this committee soon.  
Report of the Graduate Scholarship Committee – Heather Carmack
The winner of the Aileen and Keith Ford Endowed Scholarship is Amanda White, Doctor of Audiology student.  The winners of the Basil and Joann Boritzki Endowed Scholarship are Andrew Hoffman (MS, Biology) and Jinghua Bi (MA, Communication).  There were 6 theses received for the Distinguished Thesis Award.  The committee is currently reviewing this theses to determine the winner.      
Report of the Graduate Recruitment Committee – David Claborn
The committee met is trying to assist the Graduate College with recruitment efforts until a new Recruitment Coordinator is hired.  Anyone wanting to help with any recruitment trips can contact Dr. Tomasi.  
Report of the Graduate Student Council – Sarah Riccardi
The officers have met twice and the full meeting of the Graduate Student Council is Tuesday, October 18.  
Report of the Graduate Screening Committee – Deanne Camp
The following Non-Substantive Proposals were reported:
Course Change 


ECO 710 Micro- and Macroeconomics Analysis – change periodicity

ENG 601 Advanced Writing:  Fiction – change periodicity
The following Substantive Proposals were approved:
Program Change


MACC – change course requirements


MA, Communication – change course requirements


MS, Student Affairs in Higher Education – change admission requirements, change course prefixes to SAE and change degree requirements

Course Change


PLN 605 Social Planning – change description

Unfinished Business
None.
New Business
None.  
Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:31.  The next meeting of the Graduate Council will be on Wednesday, November 9, 2011 in Plaster Student Union, room 315 A&B.
Eric Nelson, Chairperson
